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Greetings aviators and aviation enthusiasts. 

 

I hope you were able to find some fun things to do last month with 

the mixed sunny and rainy days. CC Pocock was the featured 

speaker at the 5
th
 Annual Pleasant Valley Fly-In where he present-

ed some great tips on mountain, backcountry, and bush flying. By 

the time this newsletter makes it to you, the 59
th
 Annual Cactus 

Fly-in will have happened. I hope you were able to make it out to 

enjoy the activities.  Included in this monthôs issue, you will find 

interesting articles by Susan Wearly and Mary James, Howard 

Deevers, Fred Gibbs, Dave Dunteman and Mike Andresen. Donôt forget to check our calendar and 

Facebook frequently to stay on top of upcoming events and news, and watch for our backcountry fly 

in camps. You will also find some helpful safety presentations under the GAJSC link that you may 

download for personal or public presentations/seminars. As always, we would love to hear from you 

with any ideas, suggestions, or criticisms so that we may continue to improve our support of you, as 

general aviators in Arizona.  

 

Have Fun, Fly Safe, 

T˛m˙ʦ 

Presidentôs Report  

Hangars for Sale 
SkyRanch at Carefree ñ www.skyranchcarefree.com 

480 488-3571 ñ Click here for a PDF list... 

 

A big thank you to our  

Corporate Sponsor! 

http://www.skyranchcarefree.com
http://www.skyranchcarefree.com/picture/Airport%20Hangar%20List/2016_02_26_SkyRanch_Hangars_for_Sale_or_Rent.pdf
http://www.caeoaa.com/phoenix/
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Executive Directorôs Report 
Jim Timm ð March 2017 

 
This past February we have had a few weekends messed up 
with bad weather, preventing flying out for breakfast or lunch, but 
overall, outside of the rainy weekends, the flying was great. We 
need to take advantage of our good flying weather while we can. 
There are a lot of aviation events coming up soon. When you 
are out there attending some of them, if they are at uncontrolled 
fields, fly with heightened awareness, and have a safe and fun 
time. I hope to be seeing you at some of them. Just Fly Safe! 
 
There is a lot of interest being expressed by pilots about replac-
ing their Class 3 Medical Certificate with the new BasicMed 
Rule.  When considering the change, remember the re-
strictions; pilots cannot operate an aircraft weighing more than 
6,000 pounds and cannot have more than six people on board, IFR operations are allowed, but pi-
lots must fly at less than 18,000 MSL and no faster than 250 knots. Pilots using BasicMed also 
cannot fly for compensation or hire, and must fly only within the United States. 
 
To qualify for BasicMed, pilots also must have held a medical that was valid any time after July 15, 
2006. New student pilots must obtain a medical certificate, but then they can operate under Basic-
Med to keep it current. The restrictions are pretty generous and if they are not a problem for you, 
BasicMed may be the way to go. There have been questions raised about doctorôs willingness to 
perform the basic med exams, but we are hopeful that this will not become a problem, particularly if 
you already have a family doctor that knows you and your medical status.  
 
In spite of the Presidents executive order putting a freeze on new regulations, BasicMed is still set 
to go into effect May 1, and pilots should use the intervening months to get ready to take full ad-
vantage of the new regulations. Pilots must note that they cannot operate under BasicMed until the 
new rules take effect on May 1, and then they must first meet certain requirements to fly under 
BasicMed. Pilots who have held a regular medical certificate or special issuance anytime on or af-

ter July 15, 2006, and whose most recent medical was not sus-
pended, revoked, or withdrawn, can fly under BasicMed by get-
ting a physical exam by a state-licensed physician in accordance 
with a checklist that will be filled out by the pilot and the physi-
cian, and then completing the online aeromedical course. Re-
member, only Medical Doctors may perform the exam, not a 
nurse practitioner or physicianôs assistant. Pilots should take 
those steps in that order because upon successful competition of 
the aeromedical course, specific information must be transmitted 
to the FAA such as the name, address, and contact information 
for the pilot as well as the physician who performed the exam, the 
date of the examination, an authorization for a National Driver 
Registry check, and the pilotôs certifications acknowledging their 
fitness to fly. The FAA is currently working on finalizing the check-
list for the physical exam. 
 
To be ready, now is the time to start digging into the details of the 
new BasicMed rules so you will be prepared when the date rolls 
around to start participation. In the back of my mind I have this 

Red Creek - Nelson Garrison 
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nagging question, if you are not now flying 
with a special issuance medical certificate, 
is the new BasicMed process going to be 
so complex and difficult that it may be 
easier to simply get a Class 3 Medical 
Certificate? 
 
MISCELLANEOUS ITEMS 
 
The new sectional charts in May will have 
Grapevine Airstrip on Roosevelt Lake 
marked with a new identifier and a CTAF 
of 122.9.  It took the APA and RAF Back-
country teams a lot of hard work, but it will finally happen. While charted as private, it will be open for 
non-commercial use without prior permission. Please note, training is not allowed here and camping 
reservations will be made through the APA. When it hits the chart, weôll let you know, and be sure to 
familiarize yourself with the rules of use and respect the land managerôs vision as we donôt want to 
lose their support! Donôt jump the gun, please wait for our announcement to land at what will be the 
second airstrip weôve successfully charted (or re-charted) on USFS lands here in Arizona! Until then, 
weôll hope to see you there the third weekend of each month, and these monthly group fly-ins will 
continue even after it is charted. The port-a-john will continue to be there October through May. 
 
From March 31-April 3 the NCAA Menôs Basketball Final Four event will be happening in Phoenix 
with its associated events, such as parades and concerts, which Iôm sure will most likely result in 
some TFRs. The Luke RAPCON will be open and the SATAR will be in effect. NOTAMs will be filed, 
so if planning on flying that weekend, check for NOTAMs for PHX, GYR, GEU, SDL, and DVT, and 
use extra caution. 
 
FFZ is planning an Airport Open House on Saturday, March 25th. There will be a number of military 
and general aviation aircraft on display and an auto show in the airport park. The airport also an-
nounced they are moving closer to getting an ASOS but the commissioning date still is unan-
nounced. 
 
There is a new RNAV GPS RWY 30R Approach into Gateway that will published later this year. 
Starting March first, Gateway Airport will be reinstituting their parking fee of $20 for parking at the 
General Aviation Terminal. The fee will be waived with a purchase of 10 gallons of fuel. Because of 
the very diverse size and type of airplanes using the terminal facilities, ranging from large military to 
smaller general aviation, be sure to follow the lineman's directions as to where to safely park. APA 
met with the airport director and terminal manager to discuss the parking fees and their negative im-

pact on general aviation activity at Gateway 
and on the FAA Wings Safety Seminars that 
are being presented at Gateway Airport. In the 
interest of promoting aviation safety, they 
agreed that parking fees at the General Avia-
tion Terminal would be waived for pilots at-
tending the FAA Wings Safety Seminars if they 
could give the terminal a few days prior notifi-
cation or upon arrival that they will be attend-
ing the Wings Seminar and provide evidence 
upon departure that they had attended the 
seminar. I think itôs a positive step forward, and 
we will have to see how it works out. 
 
Please be aware, there are still a lot of major 
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and minor construction projects going on at many airports around the state, particularly in the Phoe-
nix area. Unfortunately, the activity will be going on for several months, so before you take off, make 
sure you check for NOTAMS at your destination airport so you donôt have a surprise awaiting you 
when you arrive. 
 
From a flight safety standpoint, the last reporting period started rather badly with an accident that 
occurred very late in January at Tucson International Airport that resulted in two fatalities. However, 
the reporting period did end well in that there were no reported accidents from the NTSB or my other 
sources for the rest of the period ending very late in February. I would hope that everyone has been 

flying as usual during this time, but doing it safe-
ly, and I hope we can keep the trend going and 
have a safer year than we had last year. For the 
details of the January accident, see my March 
Accident Summary. 
 
APA is still continuing to work with various air-
ports around the state, providing the pilot and air-
craft ownerôs perspective in the process of updat-
ing their Airport Master Plans. The City of Superi-
or has just started an update of their Municipal 
Airport master plans. An update of the Sedona 
Airport (SED), Flagstaff, and Grand Canyon Air-
port (GCN) master plans are currently in process. 
 
THINGS TO DO - PLACES TO GO FOR 

BREAKFAST: 
 
¶ The fly in breakfast at Coolidge Municipal Airport (P08) is on the first Saturday of the month. 
¶ The second Saturday of the month, Ryan Field has been the fly in breakfast destination until the 
Tucson Airport Authority closed the restaurant down in January. The Airport Authority is under-
taking a major renovation of the building inside and out, and they are seeking a restaurant opera-
tor that will expand the hours of operation from 6:00 am to 2:00 pm when renovations are com-
plete. We have not heard of an opening date yet. 

¶ The Mesa Falcon Field EAA Warbirds Squadron fly in breakfast and car show is on the 
third Saturday.  

¶ The third Saturday of the month there is a fly in breakfast at Benson (E95) at Southwest Aviation. 
(There are special fuel prices for breakfast attendees.) 

¶ Also on the third Saturday, around noon, a donation lunch is served by APA at the USFS Grape-
vine Airstrip next to Roosevelt Lake. 

¶ The last Saturday of the month there is a fly in breakfast at Casa Grande Municipal Airport 
(CGZ). The Airportôs restaurant, Foxtrot Cafe, operating in the Terminal Building, is open 6:30am 
to 2:00pm Monday thru Saturday. On the last Saturday of the month they have a ñFly in Break-
fast Specialò available on the menu; the price for adults is $7 and kids $5. 

 
 
 

Check with the APA Getaway Flights program and 
the online calendar for fun weekend places to fly. 

 

http://azpilots.org/jcalendar
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By Mark Spencer  

Who would believe that 12 years after Tuweepôs closure by Arizonaôs State 

Trust Land Department that weôd still not see the end of our struggle to re-

gain access to this long established and historic airstrip? The APAôs and 

RAFôs efforts here might win a record for tenacity or persistence, as a re-

cent email to me from the land department stated, ñYou are wonderfully persistent...ò I have always 

held that our success in the Arizona backcountry has been the result of relationship and trust build-

ing with federal land managers, and the aviation communityôs follow through on its commitment to 

the land manager, but I must admit that, to date, this has not worked with the Arizona Land Depart-

ment (ASLD). Perhaps we got off on the wrong foot with them, I donôt know, but we have continued 

to offer the olive branch 

at every turn we could.  

In fact, when we first 

met the new governorôs 

choice for Land Com-

missioner, Lisa Atkins, 

in late 2015, we agreed 

to start afresh and give 

her an opportunity to 

work out a new ap-

proach with us, an ap-

proach that we believed 

was at least in an outline 

form after our  second 

meeting in April of 2016. 

We even agreed forego 

our continued legislative pressure on ASLD. 

We were told that the department was working on the approach with the Department of Administra-

tion, but after waiting 8 months, in a call with the ASLDôs director of policy in late December 2016, 

we learned that the commissioner had solicited the new Grand Canyon National Park Superinten-

dent's opinion on restoring GAôs access to Tuweep and that the new park superintendent had actual-

ly written a letter to Commissioner Atkins that expressed her concerns and opposition to restoring 

GA use. To her credit, the director of policy almost immediately forwarded me the superintendent's 

letter for review, along with the statement, ñASLD certainly appreciates your efforts on behalf of the 

APA; however, with existing restrictions and potential for increased incursions or diminishing availa-

bility for NPS to facilitate emergency medical services, firefighting and law enforcement ï authorizing 

GA use would be in conflict with the existing ASLD SLUP.ò This SLUP, or Special Land Use Permit, 

The Struggle for Tuweep 
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is in essence a non exclusive lease the land department has entered into with the National Park Ser-

vice (NPS) on a renewing basis since about 2008. The first SLUP was signed only shortly after the 

land department abruptly ended its work with the APA and RAF to lease the airstrip. Does this sound 

a little strange? APA 

leadership at the time 

had been negotiating 

and jumping through var-

ious hoops to acquire a 

lease on Tuweep for 

about 3 years, spending 

several thousand dollars 

in this process, with the 

RAF even funding a 

phase I cultural study 

that concluded that the 

airstrip should remain 

open! Suddenly, the land 

department pulled the 

plug and less than 6 

months later entered into 

a SLUP with the NPS for 

use of the airstrip! Donôt 

get upset with the park service as their preference has always been that GA have access, thus 

keeping the airstrip in good condition for their use as well.  

Interestingly and thankfully, the park service actually continued to support GAôs efforts to regain ac-

cess to the Tuweep airstrip for non commercial recreational use, and even participated in confer-

ence calls between us and the land department from 2011 to 2015, or so. This, along with a 70+ 

year history of safe joint use with the park service from 1942 until Tuweepôs closure in 2005, makes 

this new letter of concerns and opposition a curious thing. I believe that with a little conversation the 

park service would continue itôs decades long support of GAôs access to Tuweep. To these ends, 

and in respect to the new superintendent, I penned a multi page and detailed response to the super-

intendents concerns and sent this to the land commissioner, along with a request to meet with her 

and the superintendent. Sadly, after several weeks, I have learned that it has yet to be shared with 

the park superintendent. Meanwhile, several federal legislators have taken interest in the potential 

that federal land managers are now being relied upon to limit access to state trust lands, and have 

asked me to keep them informed. 

Is there a friendly solution to this that would avoid a legal battle? Yes, I believe there is one last po-

tential solution:, the original solution in fact. 

In the end, ASLD and the Land Commissioner have one primary constitutional mandate, the man-

agement of state trust lands to the highest and best use. This use is nearly always, barring some ex-

President Clinton Declaring Parashant National  

Monument at Tuweep January 11, 2000 
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traordinary circumstance, measured in dollars and cents to the 

trust and its beneficiaries, in this case the public schools. In other 

words, if it could be shown that private non-commercial GA access 

to the Tuweep parcel would provide greater income to the trust 

than the current SLUP with the park service, ASLD would be 

obliged to consider it very seriously. We have long argued to 

ASLD that the current recreational permit system, the one that af-

fords access to state trust lands for every other type of recreation 

and transportation to and from recreational activities on trust 

lands, is the current and proper system to allow access to Tuweep 

once again. Under this system the state enjoys immunity from lia-

bility under our stateôs Recreational Use Statute, a law that was 

actually amended, in collaboration with ASLD in 2011, to add both 

OHV and aircraft operations. To require a lease instead of the simply recreational permit would in 

fact undermine this immunity and force what the courts have called an indelegable duty of care upon 

the state. Ironically, ASLD continues to allow thousands of OHVôs, automobiles, horses, and bicycles 

under this same permit system and protection each and every year, accessing hundreds of miles of 

roads and trails.  

ASLDôs decade plus of 

opposition is almost 

mind boggling when one 

considers that Tuweep is 

basically an open field 

with a dirt road less than 

one mile long, what we 

call an airstrip, down its 

center, but I digress. To 

support our position that 

non-commercial aviation 

access to Tuweep for 

recreational purposes, 

we intend to prove that 

the current system of 

recreational permits 

would provide income to 

the trust that substantially outperforms the current position of ASLD this being the current SLUP with 

the park service at $2,400 per year. To these ends, The APA , Pilot Getaways Magazine, and the 

RAF worked together to generate an online survey and presentation to pilots gauging their support 

and willingness to purchase either the individual or family recreational permit from ASLD for $15 or 

$20, respectively. The results are very encouraging, especially when we consider that only a fraction 

of the pilot community was reached.  
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Would you purchase an AZ recreational permit? 

 
1 to 4 with 1 being ñNoò and 4 being ñDefinitely wouldò 
 
1 =     17 (1%) 
2 =     34 (2%) 
3 =   260 (17%) 
4 = 1260 (80%) 

 
 

 
What would motivate your purchase? 
 
I will Visit Tuweep = 38% 
 
I am supporting others or future generations access to 
Tuweep = 22% 
 
Both = 39% 

 

 
Would you purchase individual or family permit? 
 
Individual ($15)  =   512 (32%) $7,680 
 
Family ($20)      = 1041 (67%) $20,820 
 
Neither              =     13 (1%) 
 
Total =  $28,500 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Will you: 
 
Only purchase this year?           = 13% 
 
Purchase each year it is open?  = 86% 
 
Not planning on purchasing        =   1% 

 

Tuweep Survey Summary 
 

 

This survey was distributed to membership of members of the Arizona, Utah, Colorado, New Mexico, 

and Idaho pilots associations in February 2017. We received 1571 responses to the survey and the 

resulting commitments to purchasing the stateôs recreational permit totaled $28,500. These funds 

would flow to the trust via individual and family permits in exchange for restoring aviationôs historical 

access to the site in the first year, and commitments for this amount would be reduced by 13% in the 

years after, based on the survey.  The survey questions and resulting percentages are as follows:       


